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 Leigh-on-Sea Town Council 
 67 Elm Road, Leigh-on-Sea, Essex SS9 1SP - Tel: 01702 716288 
 council@leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk    www.essexinfo.net/leigh-on-sea 

 Chairman: Cllr Pat Holden 

 Vice Chairman: Cllr Carole Mulroney 

 Town Clerk: Paul Beckerson 

 
Notice is hereby given that the next meeting of the Leisure, Foreshore & Environment Committee 
of the Leigh-on-Sea Town Council will take place on Thursday 21

st
 April 2011 at Leigh-on-Sea 

Town Council, 67 Elm Road, Leigh-on-Sea commencing at 8.00pm.  
 

AGENDA 
 
1. CHAIRMANôS OPENING REMARKS 
 
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
3. DECLARATIONS OF MEMBERSô INTERESTS 
 
4. TO APPROVE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 17

th
 March 2011 

 
5. MINUTES OF THE COMMUNITY TRANSPORT SUB-COMMITTEE of the 12

th
 April 2011 

(Appendix 1) 
                                       
6. ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION  

a)   Greater Thames Fisheries Action Group Meeting 25
th
 February 2011 (Appendix 2) 

b)   Easter Event WP Meeting 16
th
 Mar & 13

th
 Apr 2011 ï Reports 1863-1884/EEWP (Appendix 3) 

c)   Fishing Festival WP Meeting 21
st
 March 2011 ï Report 1866/FFWP (Appendix 4) 

d)   Town Guide WP Meeting 5
th
 April 2011 ï Report 1877/TGWP (Appendix 5) 

e)   Old Town Community Group Meeting 6
th
 April 2011 ï Report 1878/OTCG (Appendix 6) 

f)   Protocol Meeting Actions 10
th
 March 2011 ï Report 1880/AM (Appendix 7) 

g)   Leigh Lights WP Meeting 21
st
 April 2011 ï Verbal Report from Convenor 

h)   Provision of Funding for an Additional Baby Swing (Library Gardens) (Appendix 8) 

i)   Application for Grant Aid Funding ñOld Leigh Regattaò (Appendix 9) 

j)   Leigh In Front ï Update 

k)   GFL Spring Clean Week ï Report by Convenor (Appendix 10) 
 
7.   BUDGETS 2010/11 

  See - Report 1882/LFE (Appendix 11) 

 
Paul Beckerson 

Town Clerk 
14

th
 April 2011 

 
Any member who is unable to attend the meeting should send their apologies before the 
meeting. 

mailto:council@leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk
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                  Leigh-on-Sea Town Council 
 67 Elm Road, Leigh-on-Sea, Essex SS9 1SP - Tel: 01702 716288 
 leighcouncil@btconnect.com         www.essexinfo.net/leigh-on-sea 

 Chairman: Cllr Pat Holden 

 Vice Chairman: Cllr Carole Mulroney 

                                                               Town Clerk: Paul Beckerson 

 
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COMMUNITY TRANSPORT SUB-COMMITTEE HELD AT 10.30 
AM ON TUESDAY 12

th
 APRIL 2011 AT THE COUNCIL OFFICES 67, ELM ROAD, LEIGH-ON-SEA 

 
Present: Cllrs: Donald Fraser, Reta Cocks, Pat Holden, Peter Dolby plus Mr Keith Threadgold and Mr 
Brian Houssart MBE 
Also in attendance:  Vivien Choppen, Paul Lawrence 

 
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 Miss Brenda Cartwright.  
 
2. DECLARATION OF MEMBERSô INTERESTS 

None. 
 

3. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 
The minutes of the previous meeting on 1

st
 February 2011 were agreed by the Sub-Committee 

and signed by the Chairman. 
  

4. MEMBERSHIP UPDATE 
 

Following the recent review, membership of the Community Transport Scheme now stands at 
168 members.    
 

5.   Report on Trips taken since last Meeting: 
a. The Haunting by Charles Dickens at the Palace Theatre on Wednesday 23

rd
 February.  

26 members enjoyed this rather scary play, which was well performed by Paul Nicholas and 

Charlie Clements. 2 minibus teams and one car was used to transport our members.  

 

b. Rayleigh Brass Band Concert at Belfairs Church on Saturday 5
th

 March. 

21 members thoroughly enjoyed this concert, which included tea and cakes served at their 

seats. 2 minibus teams were used. As the number of tickets were limited, our drivers and 

helpers gave up their concert seats for the benefit of our members.    

 

6. Progress on Arrangements made for Future Events: 
 

a. Joe Brown in Concert at the Cliffs Pavilion on Thursday 14
th

 April. This has not proved to 
be a popular choice of concert as 8 members have confirmed their bookings.  One minibus, a 
driver and helper have all been arranged. We have four spare unsold tickets. 

  
b.  Hyde Hall  The Community Transport Officer was asked to make firm the provisional 

bookings made for a trip to Hyde Hall: 
Trip date Thursday 23

rd
 June 

Group entrance cost per person is £6.00.  
Minibus cost per person is £5.50.  
Buffet lunch on the same basis as in previous years, namely our group would be 
seated for lunch in a separate marquee.  The caterers have yet to quote a price for 
the buffet.  

 
c.  Hylands Park The Community Transport Officer was asked to make the following 

arrangements for a visit to Hylands Park: 
Trip date Monday 18

th
 July 

1hr 30 mins guided tour of house at a cost of £2.80 per person 
Minibus cost per person is £5.50.  
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Booking for refreshments to be served in the house for up to 50 people. Simple 
Sandwich Lunch £5.00 + VAT; Tea/coffee and biscuits - £1.75 +VAT 

 
d. Tropical Wings  The Community Transport Officer was asked to make the following 

arrangements for a visit to Tropical Wings: 
Trip date Thursday 8

th
 September 

Transport basis only. Minibus cost per person £5.50  
Members to make their own arrangements for lunch either at the Macawberôs Cafe or 
take a picnic. 
Group entrance charge for seniors is £6.75 per person.   
 

6. Financial Assistance with Cost of Driving Licence 
Drivers aged 70 years and over, require an extension to their driving licence to allow them to drive 
a minibus. Doctors charge for completing the necessary DVLA form. One of our drivers is seeking 
assistance with the doctorôs charge of Ã110.   
Following a majority decision vote on the proposal that the Council has a cut ïoff date of 70 years 
for drivers participating in our Community Transport Scheme, 
it was Recommended: that the Community Transport Officer write to all drivers to 
communicate this decision. By inference this means that the Council would not meet, or make a 
contribution towards, the doctorôs charge being sought. This recommendation has implications for 
Brian Houssart MBE and the Councilôs use of the Taxi Driversô Charity Fund minibus, although no 
conclusions were reached.    
 
Cllr Reta Cocks asked that the letter also include a request that drivers refrain from using handsô 
free phones when carrying passengers.  
 

7. Votes of Thanks 
After many yearsô work for the Community Transport sub Committee grateful thanks were 
extended to Cllrs Reta Cocks and Peter Dolby and to Vivien and Keith Threadgold, particularly for 
their work on the Annual Mystery Tour. 

 
8. Proposals for Future Events 

As the programme of trips was firm until early September, no more were planned. 
 
 
Next meeting to be held on Tuesday 5

th
 July 2011 at 10.30am. 
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Thames Estuary Partnership 
 

Greater Thames Fisheries Action Group  
Meeting Minutes 

 
Friday 25

th
 Feb 2011 

12.30pm lunch for 1.00pm start ï 3.00pm end 
Committee Room 10 

Civic Centre 
Southend Borough Council 

Victoria Avenue 
Southend on Sea  

  SS2 6ER 
 

Attending Initial Organisation 

Cllr. John Lamb (Chair) JL Southend Borough Council  IFCA member 

Jill Goddard      JG TEP, Exec Director 

Rebekah Mann (Minutes)  RM TEP Administration 

Joss Wiggins  JW Kent & Essex Sea Fisheries Committee 

Steve Bewers SB Environment Agency, London Gateway Environment Committee 

John Adams JA Sealife Adventure 

Lizzie Smith LS Sealife Adventure 

Emma Barton EB Environment Agency - Fisheries 

Chrissie Sieben CS MacAllister Elliott and Partners 

Mick Sharp MS Recreational Sea Angling  IFCA member 

Chris Webb CW London Gateway Port 

Emma Deary ED London Gateway Port 

Lisa Jenner LJ Natural England 

Paul Gilson PG Kent & Essex SFC./ Leigh&Southend Fish Ass. 

Darryl Godbold DG Leigh-on-Sea Fishing Association 

Cllr Reta Cocks RC Leigh Town Council 

Tanya Houston  TH Port of London Authority (PLA) Environmental management, 
licensing 

Sophie Des Clers SDC UCL consultant 

John Gilson JG Cardium Shellfish  

Gudrun Gilson  GUG Cardium Shellfish 

Steven Dell SD W.G & S.J Dell Ltd 

Cllr Peter Wexham PW Leigh- on -Sea Ward Cllr 

Ben Smith BS MWS Shellfish ï Sea Breeze Trawlers 

Matthew Smith MS MWS Shellfish ï Sea Breeze Trawlers 

Kirsty Godwin KG Vattenfall Windpower Ltd 

Keith Wilson KW London Port Health Authority 

Glyn Gilson GLG W & G Gilson Fishermen Southend 

Steve Meddle SM S.M.S Seafoods 

Andrew Rattey AR Kershaws Coral Island 

Liam West LW W H Osborne Ltd 

Gary Attenborough GA Thameside Shellfish Co Ltd 

Trevor Osborne TO Renown Fisheries Ltd 

Jonathan Keer JK Brown and May Marine Ltd 

Leanne Smith LS Brown and May Marine Ltd 

John Drew JD Fisherman 

John Warren JW Fisherman 
   

APOLOGIES   

Tom Cousins TC Environment Agency 

Matt Carter MC Environment Agency 



LFE 21/04/11 ï Appendix 2 

 

Page 5 
 

David Knapp DK Sealife Adventure 

David Elliott DE Macallister Elliott and Partners  

Peter Dolby PD Leigh Town Council 

Reg Butcher RB Kingfisher Angling Club 

Dick Hodges DH Thames Angling Preservation Society   
David Curnick DC Zoological Society of London 

   

 

1 Introductions  

 Round room introductions were made, as listed for the above attendance  

2 Declarations of interest  

 Minutes from the February 2010 meeting were accepted. Actions and matters arising (if not an item at 
the present meeting): 
 
JG (p.2): Water Framework Directive ï difficult to see where opportunities to assist from the outside of 
Environment agency are possible at present  and how these could be implemented on the estuary and 
other water bodies. Howard Davidson (EA Thames and Southern area Director) will be visiting EA Area 
offices and JG will keep the group informed on the process. SB noted the EA are working on the 
localism agenda and trying hard to understand what it means and will be producing a news update 
about this soon. JG also affirmed that the Thames Estuary Partnership is working with EA and other 
partners toward the localism and Big Society agenda.  
 
JG (p.2): Big Lottery grant for Thames Learning Group óClick on Thamesò Map ï the project is nearly 
complete with a launch of the map on March 10

th
 2011. The Thames Estuary Partnership will also be 

applying for funding for a 3 year education post to develop the Thames Learning Group and help use 
the real stories of estuary life in education. 
 
JG (p2): Marine Management Organisation ï TEP circulated a map of the MMOs Marine Plan Areas 
(also available www.thamesweb.com) noting the first announced areas for planning are 3 and 4 (East 
inshore and East offshore). JG has been working with the MMO and east coast partners and held a 
workshop in November 2010. This preparation work will help ensure Area 5 (South East Inshore / The 
Thames Estuary) is better prepared when it is our turn to be consulted on planning the mixed use of the 
sea. 
 
PGilson ï Asked if the MMO were invited to this meeting. JG fed back that they are always informed of 
TEP Action Group Meetings but has been told that they have so few officers that they cannot attend 
due to resource constraints. JG is trying to find out at a senior level when this situation will change. 
(Action JG to feedback) JLamb suggested the new TEP Chair (Peter Bye) should write to Defra 
outlining these meetings are an opportunity for MMO to listen to concerns rather than be óshot atô as the 
meetings are neutral and would enable them to hear first hand issues that they could then feed back 
on. (Action JG to arrange with Peter Bye) 
 
Cllr P.Wexham and Cllr J Lamb updated the group about silting issues Leigh Creek ï the issue has not 
been dropped but they are ensuring scientific studies are complete before putting in funding 
applications. The issue of using dredging material as óflood defenceô material is being considered.  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
JG 
 
JG&PB 

3 IFCA  

  
JLamb noted that many attendees to the meeting are on the shadow board of Inshore Fisheries and 
Conservation Authorities (IFCA). This role is not the same as Sea Fisheries Committeeôs roles as they 
have a more reaching and conservational approach. The IFCA board have been selected by Defra and 
the MMO with many thinking the panel does not represent commercial fishing very thoroughly (e.g. with 
weighting to Oystermen but lacking in representation of other fisheries. JW also noted the district has 
been extended further into the Thames, Medway, Colne, Stour and Dungerness with a more defined 
purpose of engaging with stakeholders. The ómarine fisheries resourcesô approach has an emphasis 
not just on fish/shellfish species but also the wider ecosystem ï e.g. plants and baits.  
The IFCA vision statement:  

ñIFCAs will lead, champion and manage a sustainable marine environment and inshore 
fisheries, by successfully securing the right balance between social, environmental and 
economic benefits to ensure healthy seas, sustainable fisheries and a viable industry.ò 

 
Questions: 
Gudron Gilson ï raised the issue of poor representation on the IFCA board of different fisheries. It was 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.thamesweb.com/
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noted that although Defra are responsible for appointments onto the panel the board members may 
have the power to óco-optô people onto the panel. Andrew Ratley informed the group that he had sent a 
letter to the minister about Cockle representation on the IFCA board. The response agreed that the 
issue had not been handled as well as it could have been and that the possible development of a 
óreviewô sub-group may be an option.  
 
Glyn Gilson ï noted the recent bye-law put in place on 19

th
 Feb re: herring fishing. He noted that bye-

laws are often based on in-accurate sampling not representative of everyday accounts by fishermen ï 
he asked how fast bye-laws can be changed or removed. He stressed how difficult such bye-laws are 
to specific fishermenôs livelihoods and that it makes doing the job of fishing in the Estuary near 
impossible (also supported by PG and others). JL noted it was a K&E SFC bye law ratified by the 
committee rather than any individual. If reports of changes in circumstances are properly documented 
and reported (evidence) then the bye-laws can be altered in response. JW noted that the bye law 
implements closure on herring fishing in the inner estuary once a quota has been reached. He noted 
that bye laws are not made lightly and are based on scientific surveys. However, it was agreed that it 
was good for fishermen to raise the issues (especially where many IFCA panel members were present) 
over survey concern and they should feed back with documented evidence using their records from on 
board equipment to prove fish locations and numbers with dated printouts / digital photos with date and 
time on them of catches, etc. (ACTION FISHERMEN) 
 
John Gilson ï noted the need for flexibility and attitude change ï he believes that the boards of 
decision makers (such as IFCA) need to listen and trust the fishermen, as without this, the support of 
the fishermen will be lost. He was also concerned about where the information they provide decision 
makers goes as he also felt the decision makers are not made up of the right people.   
 
P Wexham enquired whether any regulations were changing if Oystermen will require a licence such as 
the Cocklers do? JW noted that at present there was no proposal for any change.  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
FISHER
MEN 

4 Kentish Flats Offshore Wind farm Extension ï Kirsty Godwin  

  
KG introduced herself as an Environmental Officer working for Vattenfall Ltd on the community 
consultation report for the Kentish flats wind farm extension. Vattenfall have sent 400 letters and more 
than 200 emails to people in the Whitstable and Herne Bay area about the proposed 17 additional wind 
turbines proposed to extend the existing wind farm. The consultation continues until 4

th
 March 2011.  

 
Approximately half of the attendees at the meeting indicated they knew of the proposed extension, with 
many of them not knowing any details about the project. Please see attached non-technical summary 
óPreliminary Environmental Informationô report attached with minutes. Additional information is available 
from http://www.vattenfall.co.uk/en/kentish-flats-extension.htm  
 
J Lamb welcomed the group to make comments that can then be fed back to Vattenfall through the 
minutes.  
 
John Gilson ï believes the consultation process is only for Vattenfall to ólook goodô ï considering The 
Crown Estate offered the opportunity to Vattenfall to extend the Kentish Flats wind farm ï he believes 
the decision has already been made. In addition, John Gilson enquired as to whether there were any 
surveys undertaken on the effect of the (existing) wind farm on fisheries (for example, pre-existing 
cockle patches that existed previously were stated to no longer exist since wind farm development, and 
an area of starfish around the development now suffocate the oyster beds underneath. Kirsty Godwin 
noted that she is able to send/share survey reports to show there has been little/no disturbance (Action 
KG/Vattenfall) to TEP to circulate. 
 
Daryl Godbold ï has been speaking to Brown and May Consultants (that are undertaking fish survey 
work on behalf of Vattenfall) as he is concerned about the disturbance from layering of cables with the 
London Array cables that are already in place. Can more information be fed back about this? (Action 
Vattenfall to TEP to circulate.) 
 
Steve Dell ï is concerned about whether there will be any exclusion zones to the important Cockle 
grounds around The Spaniard and Middle Bank. Leanne James noted that the Middle Bank Cockle 
Fishery has been highlighted as important and will be fed into the full Environmental Impact 
Assessment (for which Brown and May contribute the Fishery aspect). Draft copies of the EIA will be 
ready by the end of February 2011 but feedback from consultation will also continue to be fed into the 
drafts after this. Once the EIA becomes a public domain document there will be a chance to feedback. 
It was suggested TEP and IFCA may be useful to disseminate drafts in order to gather feedback ï this 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
KG/ 
Vattenf
all 
 
 
 
Vattenf. 
/ TEP 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Vattenf. 
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remains as an open offer (Action Vattenfall to TEP to circulate)   
 
Matthew Smith ï raised concern about the recovery time from previous wind farm developments to 
previous states. He noted that there has not been a full recovery since the last development. Leanne 
James noted that ónatural fisheries surveyô work is currently being undertaken in comparing changes 
pre-development to post-development. (Action: Vattenfall / Brown and May to feedback on this) 
 
Paul Gilson ï linked the issue of the recent herring fishing restriction and possible negative effects of 
the wind farm extension. He noted that Herring are sensitive to the vibration and noise from 
construction of such developments and have been shown to óblow up/explodeô from the connection 
between the swim bladder and part of brain used for hearing. PG therefore noted the conflict in issues 
and whether this can be addressed. Leanne James agreed that Herring swim bladders were affected 
by vibration and this would be part of the EIA work. Joss Wiggins noted that hammering of pylons 
during construction may be an issue but that he was not aware the turbine noise caused Herring a 
problem. (Action IFCA/Vattenfall to liaise then feedback) 
John Gilson ï enquired about the proposed increase in turbine size and whether there would be knock 
on impacts in vibration (up to 50% increase) as a result of the larger turbines.  
 
More information about Vattenfallôs proposed extension and public opinion survey (that can be sent 
directly to Vattenfall) is attached to the minutes.  
 

/ TEP 
 
 
 
Vattenf. 
/ Brown 
& May 
 
 
 
 
 
 
IFCA / 
Vattenf. 
 
 
 
 
 

5 Balanced Seas ï Marine Conservation Zones ï Update by Lisa Jenner (Natural England)  

  
LJ provided a brief overview of the Balanced Seas/Marine Conservation Zone project 
http://www.balancedseas.org/ highlighting it as a stakeholder led process to identify and recommend 
Marine Conservation Zones for the inshore and off-shore waters of south-east England. An update on 
the progress of the project was circulated to the group (attached to these minutes) ï with LJ providing 
these details to the group at the meeting. It was highlighted that the 3

rd
 progress report is being sent to 

the Scientific Advisory Panel on Monday 28
th
 February (TEP will provide an update on this ASAP, it 

is not available yet), following the earlier reports from June and October 2010. At present there are 9 
suggested Broad Areas of Interest (BAIs) that are sites requiring further detailed discussion, and 16 
draft Marine Conservation Zones (MCZs) that are areas that have been more highly discussed as to 
important species and habitats with discussed boundaries. At present none of these are definitive but 
currently within the area there are 2 proposed BAIs: (Blackwater, Crouch, Roach & Colne Estuaries 
(BAI 13) and Thames Estuary (BAI 5), and 2 proposed MCZs: Medway Estuary (draft MCZ 6) and The 
Swale Estuary (draft MCZ 10). 
 
Questions/discussion: 
 
Gudron Gilson ï enquired whether Balanced Seas are obliged to suggest a fixed number of designated 
areas for MCZs as part of the project (with reference to Margate and Longsands). It was clarified that 
there was some confusion with Balanced Seas and Natura 2000 / EU  Marine Protection Areas MPAs) 
that covers this area and has no obligation of consultation of fishermen which is completely separate 
from the Balanced Seas project. As SDC notes, it can be confusing for fishermen with many different 
on-going conservation projects. 
 
Steve Dell ï noted that Cockle fishermen had been asked questions at interview as part of Balanced 
Seas that did not relate easily to the nature of their work. It therefore may have seemed that Cocklers 
were giving a minimal response as based on the questions asked they could not detail properly their 
specific methods, fluctuating locations, etc. LJ suggested that there may be an opportunity to review 
this by a talking/phone interview. (Action Balanced Seas to follow up, LJ to feedback to Balanced 
Seas Manager). 
 
Cllr P Wexham ï enquired whether the size of the units used to discuss sites has changed. Originally 
the 5 x 5 mile grid was being used, although it was confirmed this was just to begin discussion on 
areas. Now sites are discussed in much finer resolution as required which was a concern for fishermen 
due to the narrow and long shape of the estuary.  
 
LJ assured everyone that final sites chosen would use sensible physical landmarks in any agreed 
areas. 
 
Paul Gilson wished to note on behalf of the fishing industry that he is thankful for the recognition that 
the Balanced Seas project has given to fishermen and the stakeholder led process. Mick Sharp noted 
that discussion about the Thames area has still been lacking compared to discussions covering the Isle 

 
 
 
 
 
 
TEP / 
Bal 
Seas 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
LJ & 
Bal 
Seas 

http://www.balancedseas.org/
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of Wight and Solent. However, as the Thames region meetings are up-coming this matter is being 
addressed. MS noted it important not to let this important region fall off the radar and encouraged 
support from local fishermen. SDC also noted that the IFCA will be in charge of managing the MCZs 
once designated and so it is important to get the right information and best decisions made ï in terms 
of ensuring the best sustainable management and planning for the Estuary in the future.  
 
 

6 Greater Thames Developments ï London Gateway Port  

  
Chris Webb and Emma Deary represented London Gateway Port at the meeting. CW gave a 
presentation on the background, environmental setting, ecology and marine monitoring progress since 
March 2010 (commencement of dredge) of the port development. The power point presentation is a 
large file and can be sent on request by TEP using a free website link (rather than circulating big files 
by email). CW noted that the regulators have all provided positive feedback to date. The relocation 
programme of 237, 783 protected wildlife species from the site was completed by 22

nd
 November 2010.  

 
 
CW also noted that the Shell Jetties are now being moved east and serviced by a new pipeline and 
they are beginning new quay wall works. The phase 2 development will follow on from phase 1 with no 
delay in which the sub-surface works will be completed with the remaining surface structures to be 
developed ósubject to demandô. CW noted that they are just ahead of target on the expected timescale 
of the project.  
 
The set up, locations and example plots from Red-Line monitoring and sensitive receiver monitoring 
were outlined as well as turbidity plots from the dredger ñRubensò.  
 
CW noted that Cockle surveys were undertaken pre-dredge in 2008 and comparable biomass has been 
recorded by the monitoring for Cockles during 2010 (during dredge). Concern was raised by many 
fishermen (e.g. GA and SD) that the ground truth showed a different trend with reduced biomass down 
to a 13% yield in 2010. This is comparable to a decrease of approx 40%. It was stressed that even a 
small change in the biomass (1-2 grams) has a large influence on the overall volume of a boat load of 
cockles. It is the reduction in the weight of meat overall that is being noticed and therefore affects 
income. 
 
CW noted that they have followed the agreed process and undertaken 9 Cockle Liaison consultations 
for their monitoring and suggested that if other data exists that can be compared to the monitoring data 
CW/London Gateway Port then perhaps this should be undertaken (Action Cocklers and DP World to 
liaise). JW noted that the K&E SFC surveys measured total weight and not biomass so could not be 
compared.  
 
John Gilson asked why there is still compensation if they are protecting the marine environment 
adequately? CW noted they had invited fishermen (e.g. JW) to review the process they were 
undertaking (both on the water/dredger and assessing the monitoring data. JL noted that if fishermen 
provide evidence and data then it is their opportunity to have it examined. It was noted that this would 
need to be undertaken through solicitors for the protection of the fishermen. GA furthered his concern 
about Marsh End Sands (Area 1) and the mortality of Cockles ï the fishermen had not been given the 
report and told they , London Gateway Port, ówere not allowed to send it outô (despite asking and it 
being an open process). Action London Gateway Port to follow this up 
 
Steve Dell ï Enquired about the monitoring depths of the red-line buoys. He raised concern about 
sediment plumes possibly being untraced as they are below the depths of the lowest monitor.  
 
CW confirmed that the monitors were placed at different heights to capture this information and none 
had been recorded. 
 
Peter Wexham ï raised the Blacktail area and White Weed issue (and associated biodiversity within 
the weeds). The weeds have been there for as long as PW knew and within the last fishing season this 
had died. CW noted that the RL 2 buoy had not exceeded any turbidity levels in this nearby location 
and could see no evidence that they are responsible for this.  
 
Paul Gilson commented that despite being re-assured about the timescale of the project, he was 
concerned about the future of Dubai Ports considering the unrest in the Middle East and what impact 
this may have on the Estuary if the project was not completed. M Sharp suggested it may be useful for 
London Gateway Port to provide an updated timetable of dredging activity and locations so that 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Cockle/ 
DP 
World 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Lond. 
Gatew. 
Port 
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fishermen can see in advance where activity is expected , avoid those areas and so it can help them.  
He also confirmed that financial backing was not in doubt. CW suggested this updated timetable of 
dredging activity and locations may be possible with the condition that dredgers may be moved or 
stopped at short notice to fit the licensing and monitoring constraints.  (Action London Gateway Port 
to feedback on this) 
 
John Adams noted that at Sealife Adventure they use water directly from the Thames into their 
aquarium tanks. He is concerned about copper and heavy metal levels which are poisonous to fish and 
whether they can be given advance warnings about water quality if levels begin to increase. CW noted 
this should not be a problem (Action DP World and Sealife adventure to liaise). GA made a further 
note that the feedback time for assessment of heavy metals can take a long time (15-20 days) and so 
this could be a potential problem for Sealife Adventure as they may use contaminated water before the 
monitoring results are obtained.  
 
John Gilson asked whether the monitoring has ever had to be stopped because of threshold 
exceedence levels. Steve Bewers noted that monitoring has been halted during the dredging timeframe 
although it is important to note that natural variation can cause exceedence levels on levels even when 
no dredging is taking place. Some stops have been caused by natural conditions stirring up 
considerable sediment and Dredging International has had to wait until these conditions have subsided. 
 
Mick Sharp enquired about the on-going issue of London Gateway Port providing data / information for 
the MCZ/Balanced Seas project (DP World and Balanced Seas to liaise).  
 

Lond. 
Gatew. 
Port 
 
 
Lond. 
Gatew. 
Port 
 & 
Sealife 
Advent 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Lond. 
Gatew. 
Port & 
Bal 
seas 
 

7 Shore Line Management Plans  

  
An issue that is important and up-coming ï and to inform the group with an update so all are aware if 
not already. SMPs are large-scale assessments of the risks associated with coastal processes and 
help reduce these risks to people and the developed, historic and natural environments. For example, 
they consider the needs and risks associated with flood defence and coastal erosion. The second 
generation are currently in production, covering the 6000 km of coast in England and Wales.  

SMPs will provide a óroute mapô for local authorities and other decision makers to move from the 
present situation towards meeting our future needs, and will identify the most sustainable approaches 
to managing the risks to the coast in the short term (0-20 years), medium term (20-50 years) and long 
term (50-100 years). More information is available at: http://www.environment-
agency.gov.uk/research/planning/104939.aspx  

JG also noted that TEP provide core services free of charge but are also paid to assist in larger 
projects. For example, SMPs link well to the work TEP are doing with implementation of TE2100 and 
JG will feedback to the group as and when there are developments on this (ACTION JG) 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
JG 

8 Current issues for fishermen  

  
Matthew Smith ï stressed his concern about the amount of deterioration and destruction in the estuary 
as a result of the developments such as London Gateway Port. He reported a very large silt plume as a 
result of dredge activity around Sea Reach 2, approx 1am on 25

th
 Feb. He noted he had reported this 

to VTS at the time, and it is noted here as a report for K&E SFC in case it needs following up.  
 
Daryl Godbold & Gudrun Gilson ï both raised concern about the poor planning and simultaneous 
developments in the estuary (e.g. London Gateway Port, Wind farm extensions) and the combined 
impacts these may have. Similarly, the concern that simultaneous developments result in difficulty of 
proving who caused a deterioration/change was raised. It was requested that TEP and K&E SFC put 
forward this voice to ministers (Action TEP and K&E SFC to take forward). JL affirmed that by 
fishermen reporting and providing evidence it adds weight to any arguments they may wish to resolve.  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
TEP & 
KE SFC 

9 AOB  

  
The group were asked whether óone item meetingsô such as for discussions about Balanced 
Seas/Marine Conservation Zones would be preferable than the set up this meeting (lots of different 
items). Nobody voted for a change in the meeting setup.  
 
Since circulation of the óBalanced Seasô update at the meeting, please note a date change from 
30

th
 March to 12

th
 April for the 4

th
 Meeting of the Essex/Thames and North Kent Local Group. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
ALL 

http://www.environment-agency.gov.uk/research/planning/104939.aspx
http://www.environment-agency.gov.uk/research/planning/104939.aspx
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Please note this is for reference and is by invite only because of managing numbers.  
 
JG is aware of the number of meetings Fishermen are being asked to attend and so rather than set a 
date for the next meeting in the near future, she encouraged all to keep in contact with Thames Estuary 
Partnership when you feel there are topics and issues that would benefit from the hosting of a meeting.  
TEP will then respond accordingly. 

 
 

JOIN THE THAMES ESTUARY PARTNERSHIP 

....the very essence of our work is partnership - bringing together as diverse a mix of people 
as it's possible to find - yet all share a concern for our estuary 

The Thames Estuary Partnership (TEP) provides a neutral forum for local authorities, national 
agencies, industry, voluntary bodies and local communities to work together for the good of the 
Thames Estuary.  

The Partnership: 

 Is a charity providing a framework for the management of the estuary  

 Co-ordinates a programme of projects  

 Facilitates new projects and forums for joint working  

 Holds regular events and workshops  

 Seeks to further the interests of local communities, local economy and the environment. 

The Thames Estuary is a valuable resource for all who live, work and play in the area. It is home to 
12 million people and supports a diverse range of habitats and wildlife. It is a rich historical and 
cultural resource and is a major focus for industry, commerce, transport, agriculture and recreation. 
Thus it is a highly complex area in a constant state of change. It is this complexity and flux which 
can lead to conflict, but it can also lead to new ways of working and innovative projects. 

Join us!  

Your support increases our work and helps us to more to help your voice be heard. If you are not a 
member and wish to be, or you would like to make a donation, or want to find out more then please 
phone (0207 679 0540) or email us (tep@thamesweb.com). The annual subscription fee has three 
pricing levels:  

£25 per annum for individuals/non affiliated 

£50 per annum for Charities, Schools, Colleges, Universities 

£500 per annum for commercial companies, local authorities or statutory organisations 

 
Membership entitles you to several benefits including a reduced priced entry to our Annual Forum , free 
members event in the summer and a chance to meet key decision makers in an informal setting, extra 
free copies of Talk of the Thames, monthly email updates on estuary news and cheap advertising for 
your business.  
 
You can ring us for help on how to join, join and pay via our website and it is simple and straightforward, 
you can pay by BACS, just ask for our bank details, post us a cheque or you can ask us to send you an 
invoice. 
 
Any support you can give is much appreciated. The more subscribers we have, the more people listen! 
 

mailto:tep@thamesweb.com
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Project Update February 2011 
 

Provided for the meeting of the Greater Thames Fisheries Action Group, 25 February 2011 
 
Balanced Seas is a collaborative project working to recommend Marine Conservation Zones (MCZs) around south-
east England. MCZs will be set up under the Marine and Coastal Access Act of 2009 to protect nationally 
important marine wildlife, habitats, geology and geomorphology.  The recommendations for the MCZs will be 
developed by those with an interest in the sea, ensuring that socio-economic interests are taken into account. 
 
Overall status of the Project   
Balanced Seas has submitted two progress reports to the independent Science Advisory Panel (SAP), in June and 
October last year.  The SAP is a group of scientists set up to ensure that the overall network of MPAs is 
ecologically coherent and adequately responds to the targets set.  The third progress report will be submitted 
next week on Monday 28

 
February.  It will be available on the Balanced Seas website (www.balancedseas.co.uk) 

in early March, and a popular summary version will be produced later in the month.  
 
Progress made to date can be summarised as follows: 
 
1. мс ΨŘǊŀŦǘ aŀǊƛƴŜ /ƻƴǎŜǊǾŀǘƛƻƴ ½ƻƴŜǎ όa/½ǎύΩ have been identified.  A draft MCZ is a site that has:  

 a comprehensive and well-discussed list of features for protection;  

 a generally agreed boundary (may be subject to minor adjustments); and  

 RSG willingness to negotiate protection measures  

Note that draft MCZ status does not necessarily mean that a site will definitely go forward in 

the final recommendations; there is still much debate to be held for each area. 
 
2. Nine Broad Areas of Interest (MCZs) ς these include some areas that were identified as early as the first 
progress report but for which agreement has not been reached on the boundaries, and some more recently 
suggested areas that have not been fully discussed. 
 
3. Preliminary discussion on Reference Areas ς these are areas that will have stricter protection.  In most cases, 
they are likely to be a smaller area within an existing MPA (e.g. Special Areas of Conservation (SAC) or proposed 
MCZ.  Although a number of locations have been discussed, the only site that is proposed at present is Pagham 
Harbour in Sussex. 
 
Each Project will make a presentation on its third progress report at a meeting of the Science Advisory Panel on 
Thursday 3 March.  This time, eight stakeholders have been invited as observers to this meeting; Dale Rodmell 
(NFFO) and Dave Cuthbert (NUTFA) will represent the fisheries sectors. 
 
Update on the Thames Estuary area 
The following sites are identified in the Third Progress Report: 
 

 Blackwater, Crouch, Roach & Colne Estuaries (BAI3): Important for a number of Ecological Network 
Guidance (ENG) species and habitat features, as well as spawning grounds.  Most notable for its 
commercially harvested oyster population.  Still considered a BAI as the project is awaiting guidance from 
Natural England on how to address shellfisheries in MCZs (this is expected to be available in March). 

 Thames Estuary (BAI 5) ς a key area for the Tentacled Lagoon Worm and smelt, both of which are species 
listed in the ENG.  Still considered a BAI as further discussion is needed at a site meeting with more local 
input on issues such as port development activities and identification of the upstream boundary. 

 Medway Estuary (draft MCZ 6) ς important nursery area for several commercial fish species and also some 
habitats and species listed in the ENG. Further discussion will be needed to resolve issues relating to the 
ports and commercial fisheries. 

 The Swale Estuary (draft MCZ 10) ς a very rich area with several ENG species and habitats, as well as fish 
nursery areas. Oysters are harvested commercially in this area. 

http://www.balancedseas.co.uk/
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Impact Assessment 

Each regional MCZ project will produce an Impact Assessment (IA) and there will also be a 
combined and cumulative IA assessing the potential impact of the MCZ recommendations 
proposed by the four regional stakeholder groups.  The final IAs will be submitted to Natural 
England and JNCC by 30 September 2011.   

  
Next steps 
 
The following stakeholder meetings relevant to the Thames area are being planned: 

 17 March, London ς to discuss BAI 5, Thames Estuary 

 24 March, Whitstable ς to discuss the dMCZs for the Medway and the Swale 

 30 March, London ς 4
th
 meeting of the Essex/Thames/North Kent Local Group 

 Blackwater BAI ς date to be arranged; awaiting production of more detailed guidance on how shellfisheries 
are to be addressed in MCZs 

 
All stakeholder meetings are for invited participants only.  Participants are primarily members of the Regional 
Stakeholder Group (RSG) and Local Groups; additional experts are brought in as necessary.  
 
Draft final recommendations are to be submitted on 1 June 2011, and the RSG will meet twice before this date 
(19/20 April and 17 May). The programme of meetings for the remaining months of the project is currently being 
developed.  The final MCZ recommendations will be submitted to Natural England and the JNCC on August 31

st
 

2011.      
 
For further information, please contact:  Jules Martin, Fisheries Liaison Officer j.p.b.martin@kent.ac.uk , Tel 
07584 020752.  All meeting reports are available on the website www.balancedseas.org. 
 

file:///C:/Documents%20and%20Settings/smw34/Local%20Settings/Temporary%20Internet%20Files/Content.Outlook/7Q3WACVQ/j.p.b.martin@kent.ac.uk
http://www.balancedseas.org/
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                     Leigh-on-Sea Town Council 
 67 Elm Road, Leigh-on-Sea, Essex SS9 1SP - Tel: 01702 716288 
 council@leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk   www.essexinfo.net/leigh-on-sea 

 Chairman: Cllr Pat Holden 

 Vice Chairman: Cllr Carole Mulroney 

                                                               Town Clerk: Paul Beckerson 

 
 

Report 1863/EEWP 
Easter Event WP 16

th
 March 2011  

 
PRESENT: Cllrs:  Caroline Parker, John Wren, Paul Lawrence, and Donald Fraser 
 
IN ATTENDANCE:  Paul Beckerson (Town Clerk), Andy Exley (Events and Planning Officer), Cllr 

Carole Mulroney, and Cllr Pat Holden 
 
The meeting opened at 7.37pm 
 

1. SUBSTITUTION LIST FOR STALLS  

A list of 6 stalls were given to Andy Exley by Cllr Caroline Parker.  However, it was concluded 
that as the event was not a commercial venture, there was no requirement for further stalls to 
be added to the event. 

2. REPORT ON LEIGH LIONS BBQ  

The Leigh Lions still wish to be included in the event to the same capacity as they have been 
incorporated into previous Leigh-on-Sea Town Council events. 

3. REPORT INTO RABBIT COSTUME 

Due to the work load, time and cost implications involved in making a costume, it was decided 
that a costume should be hired from a shop.  Cllr Caroline Parker had researched this, and a 
rabbit or chick costume could be hired from London Road, Leigh-on-Sea for £25.  The Working 
Party agreed this was the preferred option. 

4. UPDATE ON EASTER EGGS PROMISED FOR THE EVENT  

Cadburyôs have offered 250 cream eggs, and Waitrose have offered Ã100 worth of eggs.  Cllr 
Caroline Parker suggested purchasing further eggs, leading to a discussion about the Easter 
Event budget of £800.   

Current outgoings would amount to £570 (Entertainers plus Costume).  Cllr Paul Lawrence 
suggested an additional £30 to be spent on eggs bringing the budget spent up to £600.  This 
was agreed by the Working Party. 

5. REPORT INTO ST CLEMENTS CHURCH SUPPLYING REFRESHMENTS 

Cllr Donald Fraser confirmed that The Church would supply refreshments between 1pm and 
4pm during the Easter Event. 

6. COST OF STALLS  

Discussed in item 4 (see above). 

7. CLARIFICATION OF STALLS TO BE CHARGED 

A flat rate of £10 is to be charged to all stalls.  This is to be reviewed for the Easter Event 2012. 

mailto:council@leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk
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8. MONEY COLLECTIONS FROM STALLS 

The following statement was read out by Andy Exley: ñno money is to be collected from stalls 
before or during the event.  All money should be requested, and a receipt given post event.  
This must comply with Leigh-on-sea Town Council accounting proceduresò. 

  

   The meeting closed at 8.06pm 
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                     Leigh-on-Sea Town Council 
 67 Elm Road, Leigh-on-Sea, Essex SS9 1SP - Tel: 01702 716288 
 council@leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk   www.essexinfo.net/leigh-on-sea 

 Chairman: Cllr Pat Holden 

 Vice Chairman: Cllr Carole Mulroney 

                                                               Town Clerk: Paul Beckerson 

 
 

Report 1884/EEWP 
Easter Event WP 13

th
 April 2011  

 
PRESENT: Cllrs:  Donald Fraser and Paul Lawrence 
 
IN ATTENDANCE:  Cllr Pat Holden and Andy Exley (Events and Planning Officer) 
 
The meeting opened at 8.37pm 
 
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr John Wren 
 

9. Following several discussions with The Cockleshell Clog dancers, it was decided that due to a 
lack of suitable area to dance in Leigh-on-Sea library gardens they will not take part in the 2011 
Easter Event.  

10. A substitute attraction supplied by the Castlepoint Lions is to be investigated. 

11. A banner advertising the event is to be erected on Friday 15
th
 April 2011, at the library gardens 

by Cllr Paul Lawrence.  

12. Cllr John Wren had confirmed, prior to the meeting that he was coordinating the distribution of 
the posters with the help of other Councillors.  Following this no further publicity will be 
necessary.  

13. Signs for refreshments and toilets to be completed by Andy Exley. 

14. No further Easter Eggs were required for the event.  

15. Paul Beckerson (Town Clerk) is to purchase a Boom Stand. 

16. Andy Exley has to supply Cllr Paul Lawrence with a check list of requirements that they will 
transport to the event.  Also call a final meeting in the form of a briefing for all staff and 
Councillors helping during the event. 

  

   The meeting closed at 9.03pm 

 

mailto:council@leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk
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Leigh-on-Sea Town Council 
67 Elm Road, Leigh-on-Sea, Essex SS9 1SP - Tel: 01702 716288 

council@leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk   www.essexinfo.net/leigh-on-sea 

Chairman: Cllr. Pat Holden 

Vice Chairman: Cllr. Carole Mulroney 

Town Clerk:                                      Town Clerk: Paul Beckerson 

 
Report 1866/FFWP 

            
  Fishing Festival Working Party 
  Monday 21

st
 March 2011 

 
The meeting opened at 6.30pm 
            
 
Present 
Cllrs:  Peter Dolby, Pat Holden, and Paul Lawrence. 
Also in attendance: Paul Beckerson (Town Clerk), Andy Exley (Events and Planning Officer),  Martin 
Davies, Steve Meddle, Dan Kershaw, Andy Rattley, and Paul Gilson. 
 
Apologies 
Cllrs:  Mrs Reta Cocks, Caroline Parker, and John Wren 
This yearôs Fishing Festival is on Sunday 31st July 2011, from 11.00am to 4.00pm. 
 
All participants have been sent letters inviting them to the event but many have to be chased up by 
telephone. This is quite normal.  
 
Cllr Peter Dolby was pleased to advise that Ric Morgan had agreed to do the announcements during 
this yearôs Fishing Festival.  
 
 ñFishermenôs Missionò needs to be confirmed as the charity for 2011. 
 
Paul Gilson hopes that his new boat Jolia will be ready for the event but his ability of ólanding a catchô 
will depend on available quotas 
 
It was agreed NOT to invite DP World due to major issues affecting the cockle industry as a result of 
their dredging programme. 
 
We need to have Victoria wharf car park closed on Saturday as well. Last year there were two cars 
parked which could have prevented the marquees going up. More likely to prevent this if car park is 
closed well in advance. 
 
 
Boats this year 
Boy Lukie/Renown/Mary Amelia 
Louis Andrew/Abbie Jayne 
Boy Michael /Indiania 
Endeavour 
 

 
Possibles 
Jolia 
Anton Scott 
Wayward Lass 
Girl Pat 
Mary Amelia 
Alice and Florrie 
Emma 

 

 
Seafood 
Deals or Thameside  - free Leigh cockles ï donôs to charity 
Osborneôs 
Simply Seafood 
West Mersea Oysters 
Co-op 
Trawler catch to be brought in and blessed 

 
 
TBC 
 
 
 
 
TBC 

mailto:council@leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk


LFE 21/04/11 ï Appendix 4 

 

Page 17 
 

Victorian sweet barrow 
Passionate about fish 
Billingsgate Training School 
 

 
TBC 
Doubtful 

  
 
Traditional skills 
Darryl Goddbold - net repairing 
Des Pawson -  rope making 
Sarah Ford knotting and sailorsô fancy work 
Steven Hall - sail making 
David Hurrell - Artist (marine oils and water colours) 
Thameside Shantymen 
Scull racing - Clive Brumage 'Brum' 

 
 
TBC 
£282 inc VAT 
 
TBC 
TBC 
£50 
Possible not included this year. 

 
 
 
 
Other participants 
Endeavour Trust                                                                        
Essex Police - Marine Unit 
Essex Wildlife Trust 
Jubilee Sailing Trust 
Leigh Heritage Centre 
Leigh Sailing Club - classics mtg                                               TBC 
London Port Health Authority                                                     TBC 
Lower Thames Rowing Club - gig races 
Marine Management Organisation (MFA)                                  TBC 
RNLI - lifeboat and hovercraft 
RNLI - model lifeboat                                                                 TBC 
RNLI - roadshow (sea safety caravan)                                      TBC 
RNLI ï sales                                                                              TBC 
RSPB 
SBC - Southend Marine Activities Centre                                  TBC 
SBC - Pier and Foreshore                                                          TBC 
Southend Natural History Museum                                            TBC 
Thames Estuary Partnership 
Thorpe Bay Angling Association                                                TBC 
National Coastwatch 
Balanced Seas Project                                                               TBC 
Coastguard Marine Rescue Unit                                                TBC 
ECC - Historic environment                                                        TBC                                    
Fishermen's Chapel                                                                    TBC 
Kent and Essex Sea Fisheries 
PLA - Display of marine health and safety issues for children 
Sea Fisheries Industry Authority                                                 TBC 
Sealife Adventure                                                                        TBC 
SBC - Environmental Health                                                       TBC 
St John Ambulance                                                                     TBC 
Zoological Society of London 
Shellfish Assn of GB                                                                   TBC 
Environmental Agency                                                                TBC 
Natural England                                                                           Doubtful 
 

 
 
Issues to be addressed Responsibility 

Event application  AE 

Temporary event notice/licence £21 AE 
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Invitations - Mayor, MP 
                   Rev Keith Page                   

 AE 
Confirmed 

Power sources ï Two from the Den 
Access for cable across Knapps Yard 

 PD 
PD 

Sound System £49 AE 

Ric Morgan ï announcements 
Cables and battery 

 Confirmed 
AE 

Transport  PL 

Ice for Sealife  PD/Simply Seafood/CO-OP 

Nets for repair  PD/SDM/PG 

Bunting for quays  AE 

Marquees  2 @ 20ft x 50ft, gazebos and tables/chairs £940 AE 

Gazebos  PH 

Costumes   PD 

Display boards  AE upstairs PD Heritage 
centre 

Funding from the European Fisheries Fund  PD 

Responsibility to keep wharfs clear of vessels not 
participating 

 PD, Pier and Foreshore 

Responsibility for coordinating participating vessels berthings  PD, Pier and Foreshore 

Police - re increased security overnight sat and sun  AE/PD 

Progs, posters and signage from Hairs £100 PH 

Media event advertising ï BBC Essex, Southend Radio  AE/PD/PH 

Press releases  AE/PD/PH 

Banners £75 PL 

Car park closures and passes for participants £63 AE close for 2 days 

Road signs £621 AE upstairs 

'no public parking ahead' signage  PRD/SBC Dave Caldwell 

Public liability insurance  AE ï Send letter abt. 4 weeks 
before confirming details & 
requesting PLI 

Model boat comp. and prizes  CP 

Inform Mayflower pub  AE 4 weeks before event. 

 
Risk report                                                                                      Completed 
 
 
Budget 

Item Income Expenditure 

Marine Fisheries Agency 0.00  

Marquees  940.00 

Speaker system  49.00 

Banners  75.00 

Car Park closure  63.00 

Display Boards  0.00 

Misc Stationery  0.00 

Temporary Event Notice  21.00 

Entertainment shanties  50.00 

Entertainment rope making  213.00 

Programmes & Posters  100.00 

Street signs  621.00 

Totals 0.00 2,132.00 
 

Budget is £2,800 net of possible grant funding 
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Any other business 
 
1)  The car parks to be used, are the Foundry (next to Lynn Tate Gallery), Victoria Wharf (which should 
be closed for two days), and certain car parking spaces under the bridge. 
2)  The following was recommended to the committee: 
In order to keep within budget If ñPassionate about Fishò are able to participate (cost in 2009 Ã400) we 
should not have road direction signs, however if ñPassionate about Fishò do not attend we should have 
the road signs. 
 
Further, Essex County Council and/or Castle Point District Council should be contacted as regards the 
signage they intend to use for the Olympic trial event in Hadleigh on the same day. 
 
3)  Mason West  to be asked by Andy Rattley if their generator can be located on their boat, which will 
be moored alongside Bell wharf south, to reduce noise and emissions. 
 

 
 
The meeting closed at 7.05pm 
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 Leigh-on-Sea Town Council 
 67 Elm Road, Leigh-on-Sea, Essex SS9 1SP - Tel: 01702 716288 
 council@leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk  www.essexinfo.net/leigh-on-sea 

 Chairman: Cllr Pat Holden 

 Vice Chairman: Cllr Carole Mulroney 

                                                              Town Clerk: Paul Beckerson 

 

  
Report 1877/TGWP 

Town Guide Working Party ï 5
th

 April 2011 

 
Present: Cllrs Hilary Davison, Donald Fraser and Carole Mulroney (Convenor) 
 
In Attendance: Paul Beckerson (Town Clerk) 
 
The meeting opened at 7.38pm 
 
2. APOLOGIES 

 
Cllr Jean Rowswell 
 

3. PROPOSAL FROM LOCAL AUTHORITY PUBLISHING 
 
The WP noted that the proposal offered 12,000 copies at no cost, this was 2000 below the 
previous provider but it was felt that publication on the web and a fresh approach was worth 
pursuing. The number of copies needed for distribution was in the region of 10,000 this would 
leave 2,000 for use at various venues during the two years; the WP felt on balance this would be 
sufficient for the two year period. 
 
It was agreed to create a list of local printers and forward this to the publishers to see if their 
prices compare favourably with their preferred printers. The map on the centre pages should 
show the Town Council boundary and the hinterland on an OS base as suggested by LAP. 
 
 
The WP RECOMMEND to LFE that Local Authority Publishing is appointed to produce the 
Town Guide for 2011/13 and 2013/15, subject to agreement as to the printer to be used. 
 
The meeting closed at 7.53pm 
 

mailto:council@leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk
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Leigh-on-Sea Town Council 
67 Elm Road, Leigh-on-Sea, Essex SS9 1SP - Tel: 01702 716288 

council@leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk   www.essexinfo.net/leigh-on-sea 

   Chairman: Cllr Pat Holden 

   Vice Chairman: Cllr Carole Mulroney 

Town Clerk: Paul Beckerson 

Town Clerk:  

Report 1878/OTCG 

Old Town Community Group meeting ï 6
th

 April 2011 

Present: Councillors Carole Mulroney, Donald Fraser, Hilary Davison and Peter Dolby.  Margaret 
Buckey (Leigh Society), Nick James (The Customs House), Colin Sedgwick (Mikeôs Boatyard) and 
PCSO, Angela Westall. 
Also Present: Paul Beckerson (Town Clerk)  
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  PC Chris Abbott, Paul Gilson, Ian Johnson, Lynne Jones (SBC Pier and 
Foreshore Office)  
The meeting opened at 7.30pm 

1. The Chairman welcomed all present to the meeting.  

2. Matters Arising from the Minutes and Progress since last meeting 

a) Strand Wharf Flag Mast. Ian Johnson was going to call into LTC office to sort out a formal 
agreement. 

b) Membership of Group 

It was suggested that Steve Dell should be approached to see if he was prepared to 
represent the cocklemen. 

c) PCSO, Angela Westall reported that burglary incidents had remained low during the winter 
period and that generally incidents in the Old Town had been minimal.  

Southend Borough Councilôs foreshore service was going to operate with a temporary staff 
of five to cover the whole shoreline from Shoeburyness to Leigh. They would have limited 
powers, not having the training as enforcement officers, however they could warn people 
and they will be first aid trained. The Police as a consequence would look to increasing their 
patrols in the area especially as the new foreshore officers would not have radios.  
There had been some incidents of graffiti around the sailing club. 

 
3. Old Town Charrette 

 
Basically this was a get together of all groups with interests in the Old Town. Unfortunately no 
residents were able to attend. 
 
The basic idea from the Chapter of Architects, all of whom were local, stemmed from concern 
about the continued protection and enhancement of the Old Town and its diverse uses. 
 
The sessions comprised of workshop discussions to tease out the issues which were of main 
concern and these would then be drawn together in a future report for consideration. 
 
The main points which came out of the sessions were inevitably the issues of traffic and parking, 
but also issues relating to the environment, the aesthetics of the Old Town, unsightly 
development, mainly the 3 entrance bridges and how they could be enhanced as gateways to the 
Town and the cockle shed jetty development, improving the public realm areas and the potential 
for some development, but of a controlled nature. There were also a number of smaller issues 
which it was felt could be dealt with in the shorter term. 
 
The sessions were well presented and were designed to look beyond the obvious. It was a 
disappointment that no Old Town residents were able to be present. 
 
Richard King the organiser was very pleased with the response and would be producing a report 
in due course. In order to achieve any real gains it was recognised that there were significant 
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barriers to land use and funding. In addition to this there were health and safety issues that 
prevented changes to the Cockle Shed area. 
 

4. ñTurning the Tideò lottery funding bid for Strand Wharf Refurbishment. 
 

The preliminary bid had been submitted and it was expected that there may be some news by 
July. 
 

5. Meeting with Mark Flewitt (Southend Borough Councillor) and Andrew Meddle (Head of Planning 
and Transport) 

 
The Chairman reported the actions that arose from the meeting (Appendix 1). There was general 
agreement that early signage was required to direct motorists to where they could park rather 
than arrive in the Old Town and cause obstructions.  
 
Disabled parking was an issue and the fact that cars were left displaying disabled badges in 
positions that would hinder emergency access. 
 
That a request be made to SBC  for warden patrolling in the evenings as events at the Boatyard 
are causing cars to obstruct the High Street with consequences for emergency vehicles. 
 
It was noted that there were no funds to repair the granite setts and the Group felt that as this 
was a health and safety issue especially for people who rode bicycles an approach should be 
made to the Borough Council to see if any funding could be diverted from the ópotholeô money 
that the Council had recently allocated. 
 
It was RECOMMENDED that SBC be written to requesting action. 
 

6. Olympic Event August 2012 
 

The idea for an event to coincide with the Olympics at Hadleigh Castle was discussed.  
 
It was RECOMMENDED that Essex CC, Castle Point BC and Southend BC be written to and 
to see if there was an opportunity for a joint approach to an event. 
 

7. Planning  Applications 
 

a. 19 High Street, First Floor Conservatory ï The Town Council had raised an objection to the 
proposal as it was out of keeping within the conservation area. 

b. Bell Hotel, New Road, Application to remove condition to renovate hotel before building 
flats. The Town Council were considering the application next week. The Group were not 
in favour of this proposal. 

8. Bell Wharf Slipway 

Cllr Peter Dolby proposed that the sand should be removed to clear the slipway. Colin Sedgwick 
stated that the slipway was very short (12ft). It was pointed out that any such action was likely to 
be problematical due to the necessary permissions. 

9. Date of next meeting: Tuesday 7
th

 June 2011 at 7.30pm. 
 
The meeting closed at 8.34pm 
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Action arising from meeting with SOS Borough Councillor Mark Flewitt in the Old Town, Leigh-on-Sea 
on 10 March 2011 
 
Present 
Mark Flewitt (Southend Borough Councillor) and Andrew Meddle (Head of Planning and Transport) 
Pat Holden, Hilary Davison, Carole Mulroney (Leigh Town Councillors) and Paul Beckerson (Town 
Clerk) 
 
1. Signage for parking  
It was generally agreed that there needed to be adequate early signage directing people to the station 
and other car parks outside the Old Town.  The Government were now looking to reduce signage 
generally and it was thought that there could be a rationalisation of the signage without compromising 
the conservation area. 
MF/AM to action and advise 
 
2. Request for mirror at top of railway bridge steps 
There did not seem to be any impediment to this being provided although a request had been made 
several months ago. 
MF/AM would investigate and advise 
 
3. Paddling Pool signage. 
The need for a green cone marker at the paddling pool ï AM advised that this was the responsibility of 
the Town Council. 
Contact should be made with the Foreshore Officer with regard to deep water signage in relation to the 
Coastal Defence Act. 
It was agreed that this would be an item for consideration at the next Old Town Community 
Group meeting of which the Foreshore Officer was a member. 
 
4. Parking and access 
There were several schools of thought as to the best solution for the Old Town's parking and access 
problems. It was clear that what pleased some did not please others. 
MF suggested a survey through the local paper. Town Councillors were concerned that SOS had not 
previously acknowledged surveys undertaken by the Town Council. 
 
5. Disabled parking 
Parking by disabled drivers on yellow lines in the Old Town was an issue causing blockage of the 
narrow high street. It was requested that unloading kerb lines should be installed to prevent this.  
AM would investigate and advise. 
 
6. Rubbish bins 
The whole question of bins in the Old Town and elsewhere in the Town, including the Cinder Path, was 
discussed. It was noted that the Council had got rid of their old bins despite the fact the Town Council 
had indicated they could be reused in the Town. 
MF pointed out that the Town Council also had powers in relation to provision of bins and the Town 
Clerk was asked to look into this.  The issue was not the power, but the finance. 
MF undertook to speak to Steve Crowther at the Council to see what could be done. 
 
7. Cobbles in the Old Town ï there were no funds for this. 
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Report 1880/AM 
 
 

Andrew Meddle ï Head of Planning & Transport 
Our ref:  Telephone: 01702 215402 

 
Your ref:  Fax: 01702 215386 

Date: 29 March 2011 E-mail: council@southend.gov.uk 

Contact Name: Andrew Meddle DX 2812 Southend 
  

 
ACTIONS FROM THE PROTOCOL MEETING WITH SOUTHEND-ON-SEA BOROUGH COUNCIL & 
MEETING ON 10

th
 MARCH 2011 

 
I write in response you a number of planning, transport and public protection issues that have been 
flagged at the above meetings. I have addressed the points raised in turn below: 
 
PUBLIC PROTECTION MATTERS 
1. Rubbish bins around The Triangle (Elm Road, Rectory Grove and Broadway West) 

 Additional bins in this area and on The Broadway will be provided. However, it is understood that 
Leigh Town Council will help pay for the cost of the upgrade to Victoriana style bins in this area. 
Can you please confirm what amount per bin you are prepared to pay and up to what maximum 
amount. 

 
2. Sponsorship on bins 

 This considered acceptable, as long as it is sponsorship and not advertising. The Council would 
have to agree any proposed sponsor, but I suspect that we would have similar concerns and 
interests to protect. 

 
3. Installation of bin by Saraôs Tea Rooms 

 This has now been undertaken, although the location is on the opposite side of the High Street, 
as there is no pavement outside the tea rooms. 

 
4. Bins on the Cinder Path 

 The Public Protection team will investigate this further, as there are potential difficulties in 
collecting bins located in areas inaccessible by vehicle. Further concerns have also been raised 
with regard to the type of bin proposed and your view on this is welcomed, as they must be large 
enough to cater for the amount of waste likely to be deposited in them, but not so large as to 
obstruct an already narrow footpath. 

 
 
 
PLANNING MATTERS 
1. LTC councillors could be included in the planning training we provide for DC Committee. 

 This has been discussed with the portfolio holder for Planning & Transport and he is happy to 
accommodate LTC Councillors. I can offer this training to start from the beginning of the new 
municipal year when we roll out our introductory and key training in the first two sessions, 
supplemented throughout the year with other topical planning matters. The invitation is also 
cordially extended to the Town Clerk. 

 
2. Can you discuss with the Town Clerk opportunities for Neighbourhood Plans and vanguard 

status. 

 The application period for Vanguard Status expired in February 2011 and this avenue of funding 
is now closed. The services of the Strategic Planning team have been offered to support the 
work of LTC in preparing a Neighbourhood Plan or Neighbourhood Development Order. This 
offer was made at our meeting on the 10

th
 March and a further meeting has been offered to 

discuss this. 
 
3. LTC would like to be involved in discussions about the proposed Community Infrastructure Levy 

and opportunities for its service delivery. 

 The Strategic Planning team has been asked to include LTC in its policy formulation and 
consultation on this. 

 
4. LTC expressed a desire to be more involved in the Development Control Committee. 
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 The management of the DC Committee is set out in the Councilôs Constitution, including the 
relevant public speaking provisions. A change would be required to facilitate any public body, as 
opposed to an individual, speaking. This change may lead to a number of groups wishing to 
speak, e.g. Residentôs Associations, conservation societies, etc. which would lead to very long 
and ineffective DC Committees. The general principle is that written representations are afforded 
exactly the same weight in the decision making process, as those made orally. It is hoped that 
through the training programme, LTC will be better placed to engage more effectively on 
planning applications. 

 
5. The Town Council would like to be included in wider planning consultation on planning 

applications 

 The Planning Delivery Grant was used to provide LTC with additional IT equipment to enable 
more effective consultation. They can easily search the Councilôs system to check the Weekly 
List for applications in their area. Unfortunately resources do not allow for a bespoke system or 
officer time to service LTC needs. Again, it is hoped that through the training programme, LTC 
will be better placed to engage more effectively on planning applications. 

 
TRANSPORT MATTERS 
1. Policy for Dropped Kerbs 

 A copy of our current policy and application form for dropped kerbs (also referred to as 
permanent vehicle crossovers ï PVXs) can be found at: 

 
http://www.southend.gov.uk/downloads/download/386/vehicular_crossings 

 
 
 
 
 

The current minimum dimensions of a forecourt behind a dropped kerb are: 
 

Minimum Size One Car Parked 
Parallel to the 

Footway 

One Car Parked At 
Right Angle to the 

Footway 

 1. Width of Frontage 18'0" or 5.5 metres   8'0" or 2.44 metres  

 2. Depth of Frontage (measured from the 
edge of the footway to the nearest 
projection of the house) 

8'6" or 2.6 metres  15'0" or 4.57 metres 

 3. Width of Footway crossing to be 
provided 

12'0" or 3.66 metres  8'0" or 2.44 metres 

 
Consent from the highways authority is required for all PVXs, but where the PVX: 
ü has the frontage directly onto a classified road; 
ü is a listed building; or 
ü is other than a house for a single family (for example, flat, maisonette, commercial or 

industrial premises) 
then planning permission is also required before the work can take place. 

 
2. Policy around bollards / posts 

 Where a complaint is received or a highways inspector notices that a forecourt or access is being 
used by crossing the footway without a PVX, then the Council writes to the occupant requesting 
that they apply for a PVX. In cases where this happens and the PVX is refused or where no 
application is received, then the Council considers the merits of installing bollards. I am currently 
enforcing, for example 2 / 4 Southsea Avenue and will be enforcing 16 / 18 Southsea Avenue, if 
no application is received. Both properties will have the óLeigh Town Councilô ornamental bollard 
instlled, rather than the industrial one used to stop vehicles overrunning, etc. 

 
3. Review the signage for car parks in Old Leigh 

 It was agreed that the signage for parking in Old Leigh would be revised to send it to the Leigh 
Marshes car park and to demonstrate that there was limited parking over the flyover. 

 
4. Mirror at the top of the steps at Leigh-on-Sea Railway Station 

 It was agreed that the Council would provide this. 
 

http://www.southend.gov.uk/downloads/download/386/vehicular_crossings
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5. Access to the Old Town 

 The more general issue of access to the Old Town was discussed and the fact that no way 
forward seems obvious. There is a clear difference of opinion between some residents and 
visitors and the businesses that operate from the Old Town. No way forward was agreed at the 
meeting, but Cllr Flewitt did suggest that you wish to speak to the Borough Councillors covering 
Leigh to see if there is consensus to progress this. 

 
6. Update on works at Leigh-on-Sea Railway station 

 Current works at the station relate to the provision of a cycle shelter, which is part of the 
Councilôs programme of improving such facilities at the railway stations across the borough. This 
has been put into the slope under Belton Way West and a retaining wall constructed. The WH 
Roads container will be removed once the works are complete. 

 
7. Consultation on traffic proposals relating to the Olympics 

 It was agreed that Leigh Town Council will be consulted on any proposals put forward by the 
Borough Council in this regard. 

 
8. Signage for North Street and Elm Road car parks 

 It is agreed that this needs improvement and this will be carried out over the next few months. 
New signs for The Broadway, Alexandra Road and Elm Road will be installed. 

 
OTHER MATTERS 
1. Paddling Pool Signage and Groyne Markers 

 The issue of providing signing and markers for the paddling pool was raised and as this is an 
LTC facility, it would not be appropriate for the Borough Council to take responsibility for 
maintaining and implementing signage and markers. I would suggest you contact the Coastal 
Defence Engineer if you wish to discuss what is needed. He can be contacted on 01702 215719. 

 
2. Bin Design 

 A new variant of the Victoriana bin used in conservation areas is being sourced, which will also 
offer a recycling option. It is intended to provide these for the Old Town and Broadway areas 
once they are available, as per your query on The Triangle above. 

 
I hope that this answers the matters satisfactorily, but if there is anything further you require, please 
contact me. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
 
ANDREW MEDDLE 
HEAD OF PLANNING & TRANSPORT 
 
cc Cllr Holdcroft 

Chief Executive 
Group Manager (Waste & Streetscene) ï Steve Crowther 
Group Manager (Strategic Planning) ï Matthew Thomas 
Group Manager (Transport Policy) ï Paul Mathieson 
Group Manager (DC / BC) ï Peter Geraghty 
Coastal Defence Engineer ï Richard Atkins 
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